Dear Student,
Below are some guidelines designed to help you adjust to life in Yeshiva.  Kindly read through this document carefully and be sure that you and your parents sign the last page and return it to us, indicating your agreement to its contents.
B'vracha

Yeshivat Yesodei HaTorah

GENERAL RULES
Student Life
1) Curfew – when all students must be back on-campus - is normally 12:00am, and 1:00am on Saturday nights.  If, because of extenuating circumstances, you are running a bit late, you must call one of the madrichim to let them know.  

2) Please be courteous and respectful of students who would like to go to sleep before you. After 11:30pm, it is reasonable for students to request that ping pong playing and loud discussions stop. 

3) Excessively loud music is not permitted on the Yesodei HaTorah campus. We are surrounded by neighbors. Therefore, loud noise is not tolerated, especially late at night. 

4) Guests may sleep on campus only if you have received permission from the administration. 

5) Any form of smoking or drinking of alcoholic beverages is strictly prohibited, both on- and off- campus.

6) Bars or dance clubs are prohibited to Yesodei HaTorah students.

Attendance

Students are expected to attend all Yesodei HaTorah events both on- and off-campus, including classes, sedarim, programs, and tiyulim.  Under certain extenuating circumstances, permission may be granted by one of the Roshei Yeshiva to miss a seder, class or program.  However, you should not wait until the last minute to ask for such permission as your request will likely be turned down at a late hour.

Students are not allowed to leave Israel or make arrangements to leave Israel without permission from Rav Kahn or Rav Wolicki.

If you have family visiting Israel and you would like to take time off, you are permitted to miss up to nine sedarim, or three full days, worth of seder and shiur.  You may divide the time as you wish.  You may only take additional time off with the permission of the Roshei Yeshiva.

Please note that this amount of time is the total time off you may have, even if your parents visit more than once during the year.
Cell Phones
The Beit Midrash is a makom Torah, a place which demands our utmost respect.  Accordingly, students may not bring cell phones into the Beit Midrash or classrooms, even if they are on “vibrate” or turned off.  The yeshiva may confiscate cell phones from students who bring their phones to the Beit Midrash.  
Under separate cover you will find details about a cell phone provider here in Israel. 
Cleanliness
While the entire yeshiva is cleaned daily by our cleaning staff, the talmidim are also required to help maintain a Torah-standard of cleanliness throughout the entire campus. The madrich will use his discretion in terms of enlisting help from talmidim to maintain this standard of cleanliness.
On an in-Shabbat, a rotation of serving and clearing responsibilities will be posted.  Each student's commitment to following the rotation ensures that everyone has an enjoyable Shabbat experience. 

Dress Code

Yesodei HaTorah students are expected to dress in a tasteful manner.  Students must dress in shirts with collars during shiur, seder, and tefilla.  Please do not wear jeans and other overly informal clothes during shiur, seder and tefilla. In addition, socks are required if you are wearing open shoes or sandals in the Beit Midrash or classrooms.  The Roshei Yeshiva reserve the right to insist that students cut their hair if it is longer than that which is expected of bnei Torah learning in yeshiva.  Students are reminded that they represent the yeshiva at all times; this should be taken into account when considering off-campus dress and behavior.

A note about Shabbat dress:

In Israel, the standard of dress on Shabbat is generally more casual than in other parts of the world. Although we do not require that students don jacket and tie for Shabbat, we are asking that students keep the spirit of Shabbat in mind when choosing their Shabbat attire.  We recommend that if you do not wear a jacket on Shabbat, you wear a white shirt.
Personal Property

Students are responsible for their own personal property while on campus. Under separate cover, you will receive information about Personal Effects insurance, which is mandatory for all students. 
Items left behind at the end of the year will be considered yeshiva property and will be disposed of as we see fit. 

Security & Safety
It is essential that all students assist in keeping the yeshiva a safe place.  The front doors of all dormitory buildings automatically lock when they are closed; please do not disable the automatic locks. Do not reveal the combination to anyone outside the yeshiva community!

You must be responsible for your own belongings, making sure that anything expensive is put away, and out of sight.  Yesodei HaTorah does not take any responsibility for lost or stolen property. Students are encouraged to lock money in the school safe. 
Security precautions must be taken outside of the yeshiva as well.  Students should not take a “tremp” or hitchhike!  If you are not sure about the safety of any given area or activity, please speak to us – do not assume anything!
Students are not allowed to spend Shabbat or any length of time in empty apartments without adult supervision.
Yeshiva Property

Students are expected to treat yeshiva property with respect, and to avoid damage to yeshiva property at all times.  This applies to everything owned by Yesodei HaTorah, including the furniture, sports equipment (such as the ping pong paddles, weights, exercise machines, etc.), books, and anything else which belongs to the yeshiva.  If a student causes any loss or damage, he will be expected to pay for it.
Yom Tov

All students must be in the yeshiva for Rosh Hashana, Yom Kippur, Shmini Atzeret/Simchat Torah, and Shavuot.  The yeshiva celebrations and davening on Rosh Hashana, Yom Kippur, Shmini Atzeret/Simchat Torah and Shavuot are among the highlights of the year, and under no circumstances will students be permitted to stay off-campus during these chagim.  Please make sure that your family and friends take this into account when planning trips to Israel over the course of the year.

Over Pesach, the first days of Sukkot, and Chol HaMoed Sukkot, you are permitted to stay off the yeshiva campus (although, of course, you are welcome to remain in the yeshiva if you so desire).


The official Yesodei HaTorah policy is for all students to keep two days of yom tov, unless a student has received a specific psak from one of the Roshei Yeshiva to do otherwise.  Those students who have been given permission to keep one day of yom tov must nevertheless remain on campus during yom tov sheni, and attend all scheduled yeshiva events during that time.
Computers/Laptops

The yeshiva has computers available for student use, and a wireless internet connection, accessible by individual access-codes given to each student. The computer lounge is open for student use only at specific limited times during the day. Students are expected to be careful when surfing the web to avoid any websites that have content inappropriate for bnei Torah. If this privilege is abused, we will disconnect our wireless internet service.  If you have any questions about what is and is not appropriate, please speak to one of the Roshei Yeshiva. 
Laptop Policy 

1) Students are allowed to bring laptops, provided that

   a) The computers remain at all times in the computer room, where there will be wireless internet access;

   b) Every night, the computer room is locked by a madrich at a predetermined time; the madrich also takes inventory to ensure that all computers are, in fact, in the computer room;
   c) Every student accepts that the yeshiva bears no responsibility for any loss, theft, or damage to the computers, under any circumstances (See Personal Effects insurance information, sent under separate cover);

   d) Every student who brings a laptop is personally responsible for ensuring that the rules regarding the laptop policy are maintained (e.g., he will be held responsible if a friend violates the computer policy with his computer).

2) Specific rules regarding computer usage will be explained during Orientation when you arrive at Yeshiva. 
3) Any violation of the computer policy, such as taking a computer outside the computer room, using the computer during a time not designated for its use, or violation of any of the rules listed above, is grounds for confiscation of the computer for the remainder of the year, or the shipping of the computer back to the student’s home country.

4) Any objectionable use of the computer or other media (downloading of inappropriate content, visiting sites not appropriate for bnei yeshiva, etc.) is grounds for the confiscation of the computer or relevant item for the remainder of the year, or shipping it out of Israel, or minimally the termination of the wireless internet access.  (The Roshei Yeshiva alone are entitled to define “objectionable”.) 
5) Laptops are officially permitted only under the guidelines presented here.  If prohibited items are brought on campus, they will be confiscated, and either shipped out of Israel, or returned only at the end of the year.
6) The yeshiva reserves the right to amend this policy at any point if the necessity arises.
7) The yeshiva is a makom Torah.  Talmidim are expected to keep this in mind both when choosing to bring media on campus as well as when choosing how said media is used. 

The administration reserves the right to change the guidelines listed here as the need arises.
Tuition, Financial Aid, and Refunds
TUITION

Tuition fee is $25,000 + health insurance (price dependent on the AIM plan you choose)
$3,000
non-refundable registration fee due March 6, 2013
$6,000
due April 11th 2014
$6,000
due May 11th 2014
$5,000
due June 11th 2014
$5,000 due July 11th 2014
PAYMENT SCHEDULE

Please note that our tuition is a yearly tuition. The breakdown above is merely for your convenience. Yeshivat Yesodei HaTorah is happy to entertain an alternate payment schedule, provided it is met with the approval of the Financial Committee.  Kindly contact our financial office to make arrangements. Without prior agreement, the yeshiva assumes the above schedule for each student. All alternate payment plans must be finalized before the start of the school year.  
For those parents who have already finalized an alternate payment plan, you would have received an email confirming same. If you’ve not received this confirmation, please contact t.rudy@yesodei.org.
FINANCIAL AID
Yeshivat Yesodei HaTorah is primarily funded by tuition monies; therefore our financial aid fund is limited. Students in need of financial aid are requested to speak with our financial office to make arrangements. All tuition agreements must be finalized before the start of the school year. 
Please note that all financial aid is assessed towards the second semester. A student who leaves early forfeits his financial aid grant. 
REFUND

1) If a student withdraws before the beginning of the year, he is refunded all monies paid, less the $3,000 non-refundable deposit.

2) If one withdraws within two weeks after the beginning of school, he is refunded 75% of the money for first semester + all monies for second semester 
3) After two weeks into first semester (Sept 17, 2014), only second semester monies will be refunded

4) No refunds awarded once second semester has begun (Jan 1, 2015)

YU Joint Israel Program

· All students on the YU Joint Israel Program must fax us the acceptance letter from YU stating such. 

· All students on the YU Joint Israel Program must still pay the non-refundable $3,000 registration fee directly to the Yeshiva and the cost of the AIM health insurance package you have chosen (before Aug 1) for health insurance directly to AIM 
· All subsequent payment arrangements should be made directly with YU

Dear Yeshivat Yesodei HaTorah,

I hereby affirm that I have read the rules & guidelines document and will fully comply with them.
Student name:  (Print)
____________________________________  
Student Signature:  

____________________________________
Date: 



____________________________________

Parent name:  (Print)
____________________________________

Parent Signature: 

____________________________________
Date: 



____________________________________
This document MUST BE RECEIVED before your son arrives.  
Please return this signed paged to us.

Fax +972-2-992-3055 
Mail: Meshek 32, Moshav Zanoach, 99888 Israel
Email: t.rudy@yesodei.org 


